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NOTICE 
CALIFORNIA AUTHORITY OF RACING FAIRS 

LIVE RACING COMMITTEE MEETING 
JOE BARKETT, CHAIR 

12:30 P.M., WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3, 2008 
 

Notice is hereby given that a teleconference meeting of the Live Racing Committee will 
commence at 12:30 P.M., Wednesday, September 3, 2008.  The meeting will be held at the San 
Joaquin Fairgrounds, Building #3, located at 1658 S. Airport Way, Stockton, California 95206. 
 
The Public and members of the Live Racing Committee may participate from the following 
locations: 
 
 
Alameda County Fair 
4501 Pleasanton Ave. 
Pleasanton, CA 94566 
 
The Big Fresno Fair 
1121 S. Chance Avenue 
Fresno, CA 93702 
 
California State Fair 
1600 Exposition Blvd. 
Sacramento, CA 95815 
 
 

Humboldt County Fair 
1250 5th Street 
Ferndale, CA 95536 
 
San Joaquin Fair     
1658 S. Airport Way       
Stockton, CA 95206 
 
San Mateo County Fair 
2495 South Delaware Street 
San Mateo, CA 94403 
 
 

Solano County Fair       
900 Fairgrounds Drive  
Vallejo, CA 94589 
 
Sonoma County Fair 
1350 Bennett Valley Road 
Santa Rosa, CA 95404 
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AGENDA 

CALIFORNIA AUTHORITY OF RACING FAIRS 
LIVE RACING COMMITTEE MEETING 

JOE BARKETT, CHAIR 
12:30 P.M., WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3, 2008 

 
Notice is hereby given that a teleconference meeting of the Live Racing Committee will 
commence at 12:30 P.M., Wednesday, September 3, 2008.  The meeting will be held at the San 
Joaquin Fairgrounds, Building #3, located at 1658 S. Airport Way, Stockton, California 95206. 
 

AGENDA 

I. Determination of Date, Time, and Location of Next Meeting. 

II. Approval of Minutes from June 3. 

III. Discussion and Action, if any, on a Combined Fair Meeting in 2009. 

IV. Discussion and Action, if any, on Implementation of AB 765.   

V. Discussion and Action, if any, on Racing Calendar for 2009 and Beyond.    

VI. Discussion and Action, if any, on Legislative Matters.    

VII. Report on Closing of Bay Meadows and Expansion of Year-round Stabling and Training 
at Pleasanton. 

VIII. Report on NTRA Proposal for Alliance Relating to Safety and Integrity Issues.  

IX. Executive Director’s Report. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

### 
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CALIFORNIA AUTHORITY OF RACING FAIRS 
Live Racing Committee  
Tuesday, June 3, 2008 

 
Minutes 

 
A meeting of the California Authority of Racing Fairs Live Racing Committee was held at 11:00 
A.M., Tuesday, June 3, 2008.  The meeting was conducted at the Kahn, Soares & Conway 
Conference Room located at 1415 L Street, Suite 400, Sacramento, California, 95814. 
 
Live Racing Committee members attending:  John Alkire, Joe Barkett, Rick Pickering and Stuart 
Titus.  Joining by conference call: Chris Carpenter, Tawny Tesconi and Forrest White. 
 
Staff and Guests attending: Christopher Korby, Larry Swartzlander, Heather Haviland, Margot 
Wilson, Mike Treacy and Dave Elliott. 
 

Agenda Item 1 – Determination of Date, Time and Location of Next Meeting.  The 
next CARF Board & Live Racing Committee meeting is tentatively scheduled for Wednesday, 
September 3, 2008 in Stockton. 

 
Agenda Item 2 – Approval of Minutes from May 6, 2008.  Mr. Barkett requested that 

the substitute motion in Agenda Item 4 be corrected to show two weeks allocated to Vallejo.  Mr. 
Alkire moved to approve the meeting minutes as amended.  Mr. Pickering seconded, 
unanimously approved. 

 
Agenda Item 3 – Discussion and Action, if any, on a Combined Fair Meeting in 

2009.  Mr. Korby reported that the concept of a combined Fair meeting, which has been 
discussed by this group for several years, would create a single Fair meet for those Fairs wishing 
to participate.  This method will give Fairs another measure of control over the summer racing 
dates and where those dates are run with continuity in racing operations (personnel, wagering 
menu, purse structure, stakes races, etc).  A combined meeting would protect the block of dates 
and provide flexibility and latitude as the racing landscape in California continues to evolve. 

 
Several technical issues were discussed such as Union seniority, legislation that might 

limit progress, how specific details might pan out, whether a consultant should be hired to look at 
the financial impact and potential autonomy of individual Fair Boards.  The group came to the 
conclusion that the questions concerning details are numerous, but an agreement needs to be 
established regarding the concept of a combined meet before the details are analyzed. 

 
Mr. Alkire moved that Fair Managers bring a position, supported by their respective 

Boards, regarding the concept of a combined Fair meeting to the Sept. 3, 2008 CARF Live 
Racing Committee Meeting in Stockton.  Staff is directed to draft a one page document outlining 
the concept so that all parties establish a position on the same criteria.  Mr. Titus seconded, 
unanimously approved.  
      

Agenda Item 4 – Updates, Discussion and Action, if any, on Implementation of AB 
765.  Mr. Barkett reported that the California Horse Racing Board (CHRB) was not receptive to 
the proposed implementation of AB 765 (Evans), which is 2007 Fair legislation that authorizes 
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Fairs to contribute 1 percent of the total amount handled daily on their races to the Inclosure 
Facilities Improvement Fund for the improvement of Fair racing facilities.  The CHRB Board 
requested more detailed information on how the money would be spent and the agenda item was 
delayed to the next CHRB meeting.  The timing is problematic because Pleasanton will have 
already commenced racing by the next meeting and there will not be time to negotiate the out-of-
state rates.  Mr. Korby will provide the CHRB Board with a packet containing a status report on 
the design development of the Pleasanton engineered surface and backstretch expansion and 
improvements along with a financing proposal developed by Fieldman Rolapp detailing the steps 
required to secure financing. 

 
Mr. Barkett expressed concerns and asked that CARF provide documentation to the 

CHRB outlining the plans specifically, not theoretically.  Mr. Korby assured the group that the 
package would outline exact projects and respective costs.  Mr. Korby stated that the two most 
logical courses of action at this point are to wait to implement the legislation in 2009 or request a 
special meeting of the CHRB prior to the opening of Pleasanton with the knowledge that out-of-
state monies will not be captured in 2008 thereby setting a potential precedent that out-of-state 
entities are not required to participate.  

 
Agenda Item 5 – Discussion and Action, if any, on a Racing Calendar for 2009 and 

Beyond.  Mr. Korby introduced working calendars for future Fair racing.  The group discussed 
concerns, requests and several variables that kept a consensus from being reached on the 
proposed calendars.  Mr. Barkett requested that the group postpone racing calendar discussions 
to a conference call when more time can be spent on the subject.       
 

[The meeting was not adjourned and continued via conference call on Thursday, 
June 5, 2008 at 10:00 a.m.] 

 
Agenda Item 6 – Discussion and Action, if any, on Legislative Matters. [Minutes 

from June 3, 2008 Board Meeting]  Mr. Brown reported on a meeting yesterday with racing 
industry principals.  The consensus of the group was that AB 2258 (Evans) should move as is 
and no one from the group will stand in the way of its progress.  Mr. Barkett expressed concern 
about the concept of extending the calendar window for a combined Fair meet running contrary 
to the Fair request to raise the Fair two week cap to four weeks. 

 
Mr. Korby introduced the packet document listing racing issues that are currently being 

discussed as part of the racing industry’s 2008 legislative agenda.  Mr. Korby requested support 
on Items 5, 6 and 7 and support of the concepts on Items 2, 3 and 8. 

 
Mr. Pickering moved to support the following changes in legislation to the Northern 

Zone: 1) Raise the cap on private association dates from 32 weeks up to 35 weeks; 2) Raise the 
14-day cap on Fair dates to four weeks; and 3) Extend the calendar window for a combined Fair 
meeting to include June, making the window June 1 through October 31.  Mr. Alkire seconded, 
unanimously approved. 

 
Mr. Pickering moved to support the following concepts: 1) Lift the cap on imported 

races; 2) Support statewide, year-round additional take-out to be used exclusively for racing 
facility improvements; and 3) Revise the statute to specifically permit vanning and stabling fund 



 

-3- 
 

to be used for debt service on funding for race track and backstretch facility improvements.  Mr. 
Alkire seconded, unanimously approved.      
 

Agenda Item 7 – Executive Director’s Report.  Mr. Korby reported that recent events 
have required Vallejo to open two weeks early for stabling. 

 
Mr. Korby noted that Mr. Jacobs made a request to send CARF Board Meeting notices to 

all CARF members so that they can participate if they so wish. 
 
Mr. Barkett reported that matters regarding the Humboldt County Fair will be noticed as 

an item of discussion at a future meeting.   
 
Mr. Korby asked that all requests requiring staff time be placed through the Executive 

Director to be appropriately delegated.  Mr. Barkett notified the group that meeting and 
communication standards will be addressed in future meetings. 

  
 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Heather Haviland 
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CALIFORNIA AUTHORITY OF RACING FAIRS 
Live Racing Committee  
Thursday, June 5, 2008 

 
Minutes 

 
A continuation of the June 3, 2008 meeting of the California Authority of Racing Fairs Live 
Racing Committee was held at 10:00 A.M., Thursday, June 5, 2008.  The teleconference meeting 
was conducted at the CARF Offices located at 1776 Tribute Road, Suite 205, Sacramento, 
California 95815. 
 
Live Racing Committee members joining by conference call:  Chris Carpenter, Joe Barkett, Rick 
Pickering, Stuart Titus, Tawny Tesconi and Forrest White.   
 
Staff and Guests attending:  Larry Swartzlander, Heather Haviland and Margot Wilson.  Joining 
by teleconference: Christopher Korby and Dave Elliott. 
 

Agenda Item 5 – Discussion and Action, if any, on Racing Calendar for 2009 and 
beyond.  Mr. Korby stated that the racing calendar for 2009 was the primary item for discussion, 
in particular, the mid-August dates.  Mr. Barkett noted that on the calendar previously distributed 
for discussion, the dates were not backed up from Labor Day, as has been traditionally done.  
Mr. Korby responded by saying that the calendar reflects the recommendations that went in front 
of the larger group moving Alameda County Fair dates one week into June in a year where the 
calendar moves the other direction.  Mr. Barkett proposed that the group discuss this further as 
that shift in dates does have some ramifications.  Mr. White proposed two potential alternatives: 
the first being Santa Rosa runs two weeks traditional and an additional week after followed by 
Humboldt running a week by itself; the fallback position, if the first proposal is not acceptable to 
the TOC and others, would be running four weeks at Santa Rosa – two traditional weeks and two 
weeks after – Humboldt would be in overlap and the two weeks after would have some sort of 
shared basis of profits between Humboldt, San Mateo and Santa Rosa for running it.  The idea is 
that racing as a Fair block stay at Fair facilities.  The group then discussed potential fair racing 
dates.  Ms. Tesconi stated that she already talked to her Fair Board and it has already been 
approved to run three continuous weeks; Ms. Tesconi did not discuss with them a fourth week, 
however, in the interest of making sure Fair racing stays at a Fair, she feels they would take on 
that fourth week, the only concern being their turf track.  Mr. Barkett addressed this concern by 
stating that he thought it was important to place the priority on the first position and not the fall-
back position, in other words, not to go into the meeting with two plans and have them pick the 
one they want.  Mr. Titus stated that he favors Mr. White’s recommendation and received the 
impression at the last stakeholders meeting on the 13th that the longer the Humboldt proposal 
was discussed the more it seemed to resonate with the TOC and trainers but that he felt it was 
important that the Fairs present a united front and stand firm on the first option and not present 
the second option immediately thereafter if the TOC rejects the first proposal.  Mr. Pickering 
expressed his concern that the group was placing the burden on Santa Rosa’s Board whether or 
not Humboldt runs a week un-overlapped.  Mr. White stated that all his proposal was trying to do 
was to keep the old calendar in place and accomplish two things: 1) Keep the block at the Fairs; 
and 2) Get as much turf racing as possible.  The group also discussed a third possibility of 
running the fourth week at Cal Expo; however, one of the issues the horsemen will bring up with 
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the Cal Expo option is the turf racing, which would be taken care of at Santa Rosa.  Ms. Tesconi 
responded by reiterating that her Board was on board for the three w eeks, the fourth week being 
a little harder - it would all depend on the financial benefit and if there was going to be help for 
the turf track since they were going to be running so many more races over it. 

 
Mr. Barkett stated that since there appeared to be a consensus they were going into the 

meeting on Monday with a two-prong message: 1) That the Fairs are making a serious effort to 
go forward and combine all the Fair meets into one consolidated meet, which will take a few 
months; and 2) In the meantime, give Mr. White’s first option proposal – three weeks for Santa 
Rosa and one week for Humboldt - which seems to be acceptable to everyone at this point.  Mr. 
Pickering said “no” on the basis that he has had conversations with Del Mar, with the TOC and 
with the trainers and what they shared with him, although he would like to be more optimistic; 
also, he still believes that we’re placing Santa Rosa in a difficult position with four weeks of turf 
racing.  Mr. Pickering went on to say that he believes that we’re going to have a law that says 
wherever we run is going to be a Fair block.  Mr. Barkett agreed with Mr. Pickering but went on 
to say that he believes that although he expects resistance on the first proposal there may be a 
little weakening and softening of their position.  Mr. Korby stated that he agreed with Mr. 
Pickering’s observation that if, in fact, option “B” becomes a realistic option to discuss then 
people are going to look for a commitment from Santa Rosa.  Mr. Korby went on to say that if 
Santa Rosa is willing to commit to it, we should support them as it will accelerate the whole 
concept – to get that whole block of dates to run at Fairs and undertake improvements that need 
to be done at various facilities.  Mr. Barkett announced there was a consensus and that they will 
convene at Golden Gates Fields (June 9th) at 11:00 A.M.  

 
Mr. Pickering announced that there was a recent email from Jackie Wagner of the CHRB 

requesting that all Fairs and racing associations come forward with a Nor Cal stabling plan by 
tomorrow, the 6th.  Mr. Pickering requested that Mr. Korby reply on behalf of all CARF 
members that we have a meeting planned for Monday.  Mr. Korby answered by saying he sent an 
email with a proposal to the Northern California Stabling Committee with copies to Mr. 
Pickering and Mr. Barkett; Mr. Korby indicated he was not going to send a copy of the proposal 
to the CHRB until after the committee meeting, by teleconference, at 3:00 this afternoon when 
he will have an answer for them then.  Mr. Korby stated that his recommendation is that the Fund 
allocate money to open Vallejo on Monday, June 16th; the second part of the recommendation 
that Mr. Korby will be making regarding summer stabling is a slight revision to what’s been 
done in the past for Fresno and that Fresno be funded to open on September 15th, which would 
bridge a short gap that still exists between Stockton’s closing for stabling on September 17th and 
Fresno’s opening on September 20th or 21st.  Mr. Korby went on to say that the closing 
paragraph of his recommendation to the Stabling and Vanning Committee is that since 
Pleasanton is losing significant amounts of money in stabling costs, the committee needs to step 
up and deal with the realities here and now; Bay Meadows is having a diminishing number of 
horses and they are fully funded - we need action on this.  Mr. Korby invited Mr. Pickering to 
join the conference call.  Mr. White asked if there was any pressure to wrap up Bay Meadows 
any earlier than the end of December.  Mr. Pickering answered by saying there is pressure to find 
a date.  Mr. Korby reported he is having conversations with the TOC and CTT, one-on-one, 
behind the scenes, and his recommendation is September 12th; this would get the horsemen 
through the San Mateo Fair and then give them thirty days to get out - make the announcement 
now, ninety days ahead of time and that way there is no excuse that people don’t know.  Mr. 
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Korby went on to say that is was imprudent to be funding Bay Meadows, given the number of 
horses presently stabled there, maybe 250 horses.  The group discussed stabling allocations for 
Pleasanton and the memo from Kirk Breed which stated that he was going to start an 
investigation into stabling at the Fairs due to allegations that mules were being turned away at 
Pleasanton.  Mr. Korby stated that, according to records, there are now sixty emerging breeds 
stabled at Pleasanton so to allege that they all are being turned away is not accurate.   

 
Mr. Swartzlander announced he will be undergoing open heart surgery, Wednesday,  

June 11th, at Memorial Hospital in Modesto.   
 
At 10:45 A.M., with no further business before the committee, the meeting was 

adjourned.                                     
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Margot Wilson 
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